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ITU Starts Work on Important new Standard for Internet Voice Gateways to Interface with Conventional Telephone Systems

Geneva ‑ At a meeting held on 17-20 November in Turin, experts from a number of companies and organizations involved in multimedia communications over the Internet, started work on an important new Internet standard. The meeting was part of the work programme of Study Group 16, the multimedia group of the Telecommunications Standardization Sector of the International Telecommunication Union. The new standard, which is being referred to as H.gcp during its development phase, will be an important addition to the H.323 family of Recommendations which have already been widely adopted by the industry as the standards for multimedia communications over the Internet.

The ITU, a United Nations agency, coordinates global communications standards. Study Group 16 of the ITU Telecommunication Standardization Sector (ITU-T) is responsible for the development of standards for multimedia systems.

The new standard will permit control of gateway devices that pass voice, video, facsimile and data traffic between conventional telephony networks and packet based data networks such as the Internet. Connections through such gateway devices allow callers from a normal telephone to make long distance voice calls over the Internet.

The H.323 family of standards already provides an extensive framework for the provision of new services; the new Recommendation will permit low-cost Internet gateway devices for the first time to be interfaced in a standard way with the signalling systems found in conventional telephony networks.

Use of packet-based networks in this way is generating intense interest from telecommunication carriers and service providers who see the opportunity to offer new services based on the integration of facsimile, voice, video and data. Industry analysts estimate that international telephone traffic over Internet gateways will grow from a mere 1% of all traffic in 1997 to 25% by 2003 with a market value of US$7 billion.

Work on the new standard started recently at the September 1998 meeting of Study Group 16 and the plan is have the new standard ready for the first phase of approval at the next meeting of the Study Group in May 1999. Study Group 16 has recently gained a reputation for rapid progress on standards in an industry noted for its short timescales. Significant progress on the new Recommendation took place at the Turin meeting with proposals from several major telecommunications and IT companies. A further meeting will take place in February 1999 in California and it is planned that work will continue in the interim by Email and telephone conference sessions between participants.

Initiatives towards a standard in this area have already been taken by a number of leading manufacturers and service providers. Establishment of the H.gcp programme in the ITU-T reflects wide industry support for the work to be progressed in officially recognized standards bodies where a broad spectrum of operators, manufacturers and scientific organizations can participate.

The short timescales for the project and the high level of activity reflect the hunger for standards in the Internet industry. “Service providers and equipment vendors need this new standard urgently”, said Federico Tosco, vice-chairman of Study Group 16; “and with the interest we have seen this week I expect it to emerge very quickly”.
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